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CALL TO ORDER
Chairman Michael Kastner called the Business Meeting of the State Board of Plumbing to Order at 10:39 a.m.   
EXECUTIVE SESSION
Upon Mr. Radtka’s Motion, and Mr. Garner’s second, the Board unanimously voted to enter into Executive Session at 10:40 a.m. in the 3rd Floor Conference Room, 500 North Calvert Street, Baltimore, Maryland 21202, in order to consult with the counsel regarding license applications. Upon completion of the Executive Session, the Board convened to the business meeting at 11:00 a.m.
APPROVAL OF FINDINGS OF THE EXECUTIVE SESSION

Upon Mr. Radtka’s Motion and Mr. Garner’s second, the Board unanimously voted to approve the findings of the Executive Session. 
APPROVAL OF MINUTES
The members reviewed the minutes of the Business Meeting held on February 16, 20012. Upon Mr. Garner’s Motion, and Mr. Lenderking’s second, the Board unanimously voted to approve the minutes of the Business Meeting and the Executive Session as presented.
COMPLAINT COMMITTEE REPORT
Investigation


Plum-120027
Plum-120029
Plum-120034
Plum-120037

Closed

Plum-120020
Consent Order
Plum-120036

Upon Mr. Garner’s Motion, and Mr. Lenderking’s second, the Board unanimously voted to approve the Complaint Committee report. 

REVIEW OF EXAMINATION STATISTICS
PSI Exams submitted the following statistical summaries for the month of February and March 2012 

Plumber


Candidates Tested
    Passed
Failed
     
Pass %

Journey Natural Gas Fitter

 4 

          2
      2

     
Journey Plumber/Gas Fitter
            36
  
          5
     31

    17%



Master Natural Gas Fitter

 1

           1                  0

      0%
Master Plumber/Gas Fitter

 9  

           6  
       3

    67%

Totals




50

          14
     36

    28%

March 2012
Journey Natural Gas Fitter

3


3

0
      100%

Journey Plumber/Gas Fitter

50


24

26
        48% 
Master Natural Gas Fitter

 1


 0

 1
          0%

Master Plumber/Gasfitter

15


 7

  8
         47%

Totals




69


 34

 35
         49%


There are currently 13, 305 active licensees
REVIEW OF REPEATED FAILURES

PSI presented additional information regarding the number of candidates who failed the exam more than once during 2011: 
Journey Natural Gas Fitter 

1

Journey Plumber/Gasfitter
68

Master Plumber/Gasfitter               
15

OLD BUSINESS

A. 
REVIEW OF PENDING LEGISLATION
Mr. Loleas updated the Board on the status of the following legislative proposals related to plumbing; he informed the Board that it was a positive Legislative Session.
HB 247 - State Board of Plumbing- Adoption of International Code Council Standards – Failed 
HB 368 - State Board of Plumbing-Membership – proposal to alter the membership of the State Board of Plumbing by requiring that one member be from the area that consists of Carroll and Howard Counties and one member from the area that consist of Cecil and Harford  Counties.  This Bill passed and will go into effect in 2013.
HB 1194/SB 607- Plumbers and Gasfitters – Apprentices License Renewal - This Bill would require the holder of an apprentice license to sit for a journey exam after 3 renewals of the apprentice license.  This Bill would only apply to individuals who obtain a license after October 1, 2012. This Bill passed.
HB 1268 – Plumbers – Lead-free materials – This Bill clarifies HB 372 by identifying which materials and fixtures shall be considered when calculating the weighted average of lead content.  Defines lead free to install or repair components.  This Bill passed 
HB 1445- Enforcement of prevailing wage laws. This Bill passed.  It requires individuals who are employed on public works contracts to hold a State license in the same category as their specific work classification.
B.  FURTHER DISCUSSION REGARDING THE REQUIREMENTS FOR PROPANE GAS CERTIFICATE HOLDERS TO MEET THE REQUIREMENTS FOR THE MASTER GASFITTERS EXAMINATION
The Board continued its discussion regarding the changing industry from propane gas to natural gas.  The Board acknowledged that in order for those individuals who hold a propane gas certificate to qualify for the master gasfitters examination, an amendment to the requirements would be necessary. Upon further review, the Board considered changes to the requirements to assist those individuals currently holding a propane gas certificate. 
Upon Mr. Lenderking’s Motion, and Mr. Garner’s second, the Board unanimously voted to approve the changes in the requirements for the Master and Journey Natural Gasfitter examination.

Qualifications required to sit for the Master Natural Gasfitters examination:
An individual who holds a propane gas certificate and who has 4 years trade experience and 7500 hours to sit for the master exam and have demonstrated successful completion of a natural gas training course approved by the Board with proof of work experience (other than sales).  

Qualifications required to sit for the Journeyman Natural Gasfitters examination:
An individual who holds a propane gas certificate and who has 2 trade years experience and 3750 hours to sit for the journey exam and have demonstrated successful completion of a natural gas training course approved by this Board with proof of work experience (other than sales). 
NEW BUSINESS:

A. DISCUSSION REGARDING LEGISLATIVE PROPOSALS FOR 2013
Mr. Loleas discussed with the Board their Legislative priorities for the 2013 Session.  He advised the Board to present its proposals at the June Business Meeting. 
B.  ANNOUNCEMENT OF THE DEPARTMENTS NEW ASSISTANT COMMISSIONER

Mr. Loleas informed the Board that Ms. Erica White will be joining the Department of Labor, Licensing and Regulation as our new Assistant Commissioner on May 2, 2012.  Ms. White previously served as legal counsel to the House Economic Committee so she is very knowledgeable of the Board’s statues and regulations.
C. DISCUSSION REGARDING A SUGGESTED LEGISLATIVE CHANGE IN THE PLUMBING LAW

Ms. Kinstler reviewed with the Board Annotated Code of Maryland, Business Occupations and Professions, § 12-101. Definitions (g) (h), which reads as follows:


(g) “Journey plumber” means, unless the context requires otherwise, an individual who is licensed by the Board to provide plumbing services while under the direction and control of a master plumber or holder of a limited master plumber license.

(h) “Journey natural gas fitter” means, unless the context requires otherwise, an individual who is license by the Board to provide natural gas services while under the direction and control of a master natural gas fitters license.

Following the Board’s review, Ms. Kinstler suggested a legislative change to the language to either read: “under the direction and control of a licensed master natural gas fitter OR a master plumber,” or in the alternative, to, “a HOLDER OF a master gas fitter license or a master plumber license”.  
D. DISCUSSION REGARDING EXEMPTION PROVISIONS TO LICENSE REQUIREMENTS FOR NATURAL GASFITTER’S
Following the Board’s discussion regarding the requirements for the gasfitter’s examination for those individuals that hold a propane gas certificate, Harry Loleas, Commissioner, reviewed with the Board Annotated Code of Maryland, Business Occupations and Professions § 12-301 License required; exceptions

(c) Exception-Gas company:
This section does not apply to an employee of a gas company regulated by the Public Service Commission while making a connection to a gas appliance for domestic purposes or while installing, repairing, maintaining, replacing, or performing any other work on natural gas, propane gas, or other gas distribution system, including customer-owned gas piping systems.

Mr. Loleas informed the Board that if the individuals work for a public utility regulated by the Commission, such as Delmarva Power and Light, Pepco and BG&E they are exempt from the Board’s licensing requirement.  Any person providing gas services that is not doing it for a regulated utility will require a license. He also stated that the Maryland Plumbing Act does not cover the Baltimore County or WSSC jurisdictions.  Mr. Smitson will follow up on this matter and update the Board.
E. REVIEW OF REQUEST TO REMOVE “NO GAS” FROM A LIMITED LICENSE

The Board reviewed a request from a master plumber who holds a limited “no gas” license to remove the limitation.  Upon the Board’s review of his request, certifications and experience, the Board agreed to allow him the opportunity to sit for the master gasfitter examination.  Motion made by Mr. Lenderking, seconded by Mr. Radtka and unanimously carried to approve the individual for the master gasfitter examination. 
CORRESPONDENCE:

A. 
CORRESPONDENCE REGARDING HB 1268, FORMALLY HB 372
(NEED HELP WITH THIS)
Mr. Loleas reviewed with the Board correspondence requesting clarification on HB 1268 and the Maryland State Plumbing Code. The clarification the individual is seeking is to determine if HB 1268 covers products that are used in the water distribution systems.  He informed the Board that these systems are not considered “plumbing systems” because they are buried in the ground and are typically not able to be accessed by anyone once installed.  He informed the Board that if it is determined that the products in the distribution systems are included in HB 1268, he would request this Bill to be amended to exclude bronze service saddles.   Upon the Board’s review, the Board stated that the water system is up to the Department of Public Works and the water distribution system, if consumed for drinking or cooking is from “point of source to point of use”.  
B.  
REQUEST TO CONSIDER SEMINARS FOR CEU’S FOR INSPECTORS
The Board reviewed a request from the Maryland Plumbing-Heating-Cooling Contractors, Inc (MPHCC) to consider the seminars listed below that will be held during the 2012 Trade Show for CEU’s for inspectors.  There will be no fee required to attend these seminars.
1.
Rainwater Harvesting Principles/Siphonic Roof Drain Systems

2.
Gas Piping-Design/Theory/regulations and bonding

3.
Basic Hydronics & Controls

4.
Instantaneous Water Heaters

5.
OSHA

6.
Code Updates

7.
Speaker: Charlie Chalk
Upon the Board’s review, Motion made by Mr. Radtka, seconded by Mr. Garner and unanimously carried to approve these seminars for inspectors.
C.
INQUIRY REGARDING THE USE OF BRASS PEX FITTINGS

Mr. Loleas reviewed with the Board correspondence inquiring the use of brass water distribution fittings.  The individual informed the Board that a plumbing supplier informed him that Maryland will no longer allow the use of any brass water distribution fittings, even if they are NSF approved.  Upon the Board’s review, it was determined that they can be used as set forth in the regulations.  They can not be used in systems used for human consumption.
D.
CORRESPONDENCE FROM A PLUMBING COMPANY REGARDING BACKFLOW CERTIFICATION
The Board reviewed correspondence from a plumbing company inquiring if several of their employees would be eligible to sit for the journey gasfitter examination.  The company informed the Board they just passed a code review class and did take a backflow course, but their backflow certification has expired.  Upon the Board’s review, it was determined that if their backflow certification has been expired more than 3 years, they would need to recertify to qualify to sit for the exam.
E.
CORRESPONDENCE REGARDING BACKFLOW CERTIFICATION AND LICENSE RENEWAL

The Board reviewed correspondence inquiring if it is necessary to maintain the Maryland backflow certification as a requirement for renewal of a master plumber license.  Upon the Board’s review, it was determined that it was not necessary, provided the individual is not performing backflow work. 

F.  CORRESPONDENCE REGARDING A BEVERAGE INSTALLER

The Board reviewed correspondence inquiring if a beverage installer needs to be a licensed plumber and if not, what portion(s) of the installation requires a licensed plumber.  Upon the Board’s review, it was determined that a licensed plumber would be required to install the water line, shut off valve and the backflow preventer.
G.  CORRESPONDENCE REGARDING SCOPE OF WORK
The Board reviewed correspondence to define the scope of work for a utility contractor and a licensed plumber.  The individual informed the Board that from the information he obtained from the National Standard Plumbing Code, a distinction is made between a building drain and a building sewer, with a “sewer’ beginning 3 feet from the outside of the building wall and extending to the point of disposal.   He further explained that from the information he obtained, he believes that a licensed utility contractor is within the scope of his license to install sewers, including private sewers up to within three feet of the building wall; at what point does only a licensed plumber install the building drainage system?   Upon the Board’s review, it was determined that the licensed plumber will install from the property line through the house, the utility contractor may be allowed with in 3 feet of the house.
CHAIR’S REPORT
Mr. Kastner thanked the Board members for their work and thanked the members of the public for their interest in the Board’s work.
COUNSEL’S REPORT
None
ADJOURNMENT:
Motion was made by Mr. Garner, seconded by Mr. Lenderking and unanimously carried to adjourn the meeting at 12:40 p.m.

___________________________________ 

Michael Kastner, Chairman
__________     Without Corrections

__________ 
 With Corrections

PAGE  
7

